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Dunbarton Conservation Commission

Town of Dunbarton

1011 School Street

Dunbarton, NH 03046

To:
Dunbarton Planning Board, Board of Selectmen, Town Road Agent
From: Dunbarton Conservation Commission

Date: 
May 13, 2022
Re: 
Consent of proposed upgrade to Scenic Gile Hill Road

Dunbarton’s Conservation Commission has oversight of the Town’s designated scenic roads as outlined in NH RSA 231:57 and under authority given to it by the Town at its 1975 and 1976 Town Meeting.

As is required by State of NH RSA 231:158, before repair, maintenance, reconstruction or paving is done to a town-designated scenic road which might involve destruction of stone walls or cutting of trees 15 inches or more in circumference, a public hearing must be held and written consent to perform the proposed work issued by the Conservation Commission.  
The Commission held the required public hearing on May 11, 2022. Comment was taken from members of the public and the Commission discussed and voted on the proposed upgrade to the road.
Prior to the public hearing, a sitewalk was held which was attended by Commission members, the chair and vice chair of the Planning Board, the Town Road Agent, the subdivision developer, his surveyor and a few residents who happened to see us. 

During the site walk we measured a width of 22 feet and flagged trees that needed to be cut and removed to accommodate that improvement.
Consent

This memo serves as consent for the Town to make upgrades to Gile Hill Road consistent with our recommendations to the Planning Board dated April 20, 2022. 
In brief the Conservation Commission approves: 
1. A roadway width of 18 feet, with 2 feet on each shoulder (for an effective total width of 22 feet).
2. Tree cutting is to be limited to the extent possible and/or reasonable to accommodate the widening of the road. Trees to be removed/cut have been flagged.
3. The road remain unpaved.
While it is not in the Commission’s purview, the Commission also recommends that the Board of Selectmen stipulate: 

1. That the road improvement be constructed to Town standards, including construction of a minimum 12-inch base course layer of NH DOT 304.5 coarse crushed stone and a minimum 6-inch wear course layer of NH DOT 304.4 fine crushed stone.  
In addition, while action on these are not within the purview of the Conservation Commission’s oversight of Scenic Roads we pass along these resident comments on road improvements made at the public hearing. These are provided as point of information for the Planning Board, Board of Selectmen and Town Road Agent.

· Gile Hill Road residents would like to be notified when (before) road improvement work will begin.

· Given the number of large vehicles (logging trucks, dump trucks, heavy equipment) that will be involved with lot improvement or construction of the subdivision residents recommended that, for public safety, road improvement be complete before that subdivision construction begins.

· The Postal Service will currently not deliver mail directly to residences on the road (to mailbox outside their homes). Residents are concerned that adding an additional 9 mailboxes at the end of the road to the 7 that are already there will cause safety issues given the number of people who will need to stop in the road to pick up their mail. They say the Postal Service should deliver mail directly to the residents now, but does not currently recognize (meaning acknowledge that it is there) the L-shaped turnaround at the end of the road near Chan’s driveway. 

· Residents commented that the narrow section of road with steep banks to either side above the culvert between Milioto’s and Ledger’s is a safety concern particularly for those unfamiliar with the road in poor visibility – for example when it is covered with snow. They recommend marking the edges in some way perhaps with reflectors on metal stakes so people don’t drive off the edge. (Note: This section will likely be 3-feet wider than it is now and the deep ditch on the north side will probably be replaced with some type of catch basin so driving off the road should be less of a concern than it is now.)

· Residents also expressed concern about the potential water runoff /erosion onto their properties and the importance of proper drainage and the ditchline coming off of Gile Hill.

· They also requested that the contractor who cuts and removes trees should avoid spraying chips onto people’s property and should ask homeowners if they want the wood from cut trees or don’t.

· It was also noted that an effort should be made to protect the Spring near the culvert that will be replaced. This was to the attention of the road agent on the sitewalk.
